Select Board 

Meeting Minutes

Town Hall - Select Board’s Conference Room

Monday, February 5, 2024 @ 6:00 p.m.

All meetings of the Select Board are recorded

Roll Call Attendance:

ATTENDANCE:
Chairman, Doug Moglin – In person

Vice-Chairman, Jason Perron – In person

Clerk, Diane Gale – In person

Chief Administrative Officer, Karl J. Stinehart – Remote



Chief Administrative Officer Assistant, Nadine Cignoni -In Person
Select Board Secretary, Lisa A. Anderson- In person

 Joseph Deedy led the room in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Public Comment:  

Joseph Deedy, 258 Feeding Hills Road.  Just wondering when the Treasurer, Collector, Clerks office will be reopening again on Fridays since they are fully staffed.

Inga Hotaling-Washington, 45 Kline Road.  We have a vacant seat on the EDC, we just would like to see if the Select Board will share the resume of Gene Cubie, who was interviewed last week for the Planning Board associate.  I gave Lisa Anderson all our successes since September, but I also wanted to supply collateral material to support what we’ve done.
6:05 p,m, Public Performance Hearing for FY20 CDBG, with Erica Johnson from PVPC: 

Erica Johnson, from PVPC talk about Community Block Grants.  Erica first wanted to thank Karl and Lisa, mostly Lisa who was very helpful in getting this arranged so I could just show up and talk and have the right zoom link.  The Pioneer Valley Planning Commission has a long history of working with the Town of Southwick to secure Community Development block grants, CDBG funding for the Town to do a variety of projects.  Tonight we will talk about two separate program years that were funded, successes, progress of those programs and the next steps.
The FY20 grant the Town received $468,000 to do a design of infrastructure improvements on North Lake Avenue, a housing rehabilitation project and to support our Community Food Pantry and to pay for the Planning Commission to manage the project management of that Grant.  This grant is now coming to an end.  The Infrastructure on North Lake Avenue is done, the housing rehabilitation projects is slowed and is finishing up.  We had three clients go through the program and those projects are completed.  The Food Pantry, their contract ended in June of 2022 and is complete.  The food provided in FY20 (July 1, 2021, to June 30, 2022) 880,000 lbs, 1,268 were Southwick residents.  The State has asked that we formally include a reduction of the housing rehab numbers both in the advertisement for the public hearing and the conversation about the public hearing, informing you that we did not hit our program goals.  It was to assist six households, which we assisted 3.  It was partly due to COVOD, and partly because we couldn’t find people who could income qualify.  
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We did have a lot of interested people just income was too high. A good number of people started the process but got overwhelmed with all the paperwork or that there was going to be a 15 year lean on their home turned them off of the idea.  A lot of the people we help in Southwick and surrounding towns are older and there is a real concern about leaving a debt for your children.  This year it was very challenging to find folks that met the income qualifications.
Jason Perron asked with inflation, is there any talk about raising the income?  Erica Johnson added that they have gone up since then, it changes every year at the Federal and State level, sometimes its big changes but we didn’t see big enough changes where it helped the people who didn’t qualify.  When the State and Federal come out with changes we go back to the people who didn’t qualify to see if they would now.
Diane Gale asked is this list published and you rely on people reach out to you? Erica Johnson stated that we have been doing this for many years, so we have a waiting list, we put out the application and a larger advertisement in the paper, public access in Southwick and then certain times of the year we reach out to certain groups, like the Food Pantry, Senior Center.  We get a lot of referrals from Town Boards, departments.

6:10 p.m. Public Performance Hearing for FY21 CDBG, with Erica Johnson from PVPC:  

In FY21 the Town received an award of $800,000.00 which funded two different programs. One is the first phase of construction on Bungalow Street, that was designed a few years earlier through block grant funds.  The Food Pantry received some additional funds.  The Bungalow Street project was split up into two separate phases do to infrastructure improvements being expensive.  The bids went out last spring and came in and far exceeded the money that was available, so Randy and his team were able to help a lot by doing some of the work at Point Grove Road, so that could come out for the rebid.  
We also found out over the summer that the block grant funding was successful and that includes phase II.  We are ready for the bids to go out for phase I and II.  With the two years of funding with the combined work Randy has done we hope this will be enough to get all of Bungalow Street done.
The Food Pantry received funding through the FY21.  This contract is open and ongoing and has extended out a few extra months.  The Food Pantry has had over 11,000 individual client visits, they gave out over 200,000 pounds of food since July of 2022 and served almost 500 Southwick residents.

Mr. Stinehart asked Erica Johnson if they still had the capability to reallocate funds to other projects.  Erica Johnson stated that there have been other significant impact on our funds and the ability to reprogram funds.  We were not awarded FY19 reallocation of funds that we tried to repurpose, but we always try.

Payables, Payroll & Minutes:

· The Board acknowledged Payroll Warrant #2416, dated 1/30/2024, in the amount of $300,409.16.

· The Board tabled the minutes from 1/29/2024, Jason didn’t get a chance to read them, so it is carried to the next meeting.
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· The Board reviewed and approved Executive session minutes dated 1/29/2024.

· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to approve the Executive session minutes from 1/29/2024.

Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes

Action Items:

· The Board voted to approve the Waiver for timely expenditure for FY20 and FY21 CDBG Grants.

· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to approve the Waiver for timely expenditure for FY20 and FY21 CDBG Grants.
Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes

· The Board voted and approved the calendar 2024 LMC Boat Ramp attendance pay scale. The recommendation is up to $16.50 out of the Boat launch fee revenue.
· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to approve the calendar 2024 LMC Boat Ramp attendance pay scale recommendation.
Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes

· The Board reviewed and accepted the highest bid for the Southwick Fire Department Surplus item, 2010 Ford Explorer of $860.00.

· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to accept the highest bid for the Southwick Fire Department Surplus item, 2010 Ford Explorer for $860.00 from Rhett Bannish of South Longyard Road.
Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes

New Business:  None.
Any Other New Business:   

Mr. Stinehart:  Just wanted to let the Board know I will be attending the Western Hampden Veterans District meeting, Wednesday, February 21st, 2024, so we can participate in that five member Community budget discussion, where the vote for their budget is adopted.  Once adopted it is recorded and becomes part of our budget preparation document in our tax recap sheet.  We do this annually.
Diane Gale:  I did attend a PVPC Regional Housing Committee meeting today.  They calculated their population household number and employment statistics and the whole.  The State showed a decrease in the western Mass Pioneer Valley statistics, that all of the increases were in Eastern Mass and that supports their own arguments of need in Eastern Mass.  Then they did a round table of what other cities and towns are doing for their housing projects.
Diane Gale stated Doug Moglin sent them all the invite for the Berkshire flyer, and Diane Gale can attend that.  Jason Perron stated he will also attend that, he went last year and it was worth it.
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Old Business:

Karl Stinehart:  Last week the Board wanted Mr. Stinehart to contact Town Counsel and request to look into a longer term for the Land License for the American Legion, to produce a draft warrant article that you can customize later.  Mr. Moglin stated that he is on the American Legion agenda for discussion this month.
The Hunting By-Law:  Mr. Stinehart said he spoke with the Police Chief this morning and he finished his review and you all have it in your chair mail tonight.  Mr. Moglin stated he would like to carry this to the end of February since we will be down one member next meeting and that there may be state legislation that would be effectual to this and Mr. Moglin would like to research it.

Municipal Fiber: Mr. Stinehart stated that the Board inquired on Muni Fiber and issue was within the Community Compact program and it would be competing against our recent cyber security grant and Mr. Stinehart received an answer from the Deputy Commissioner of DOR today who inform us that it is a separate program.  That answer Mr. Moglin will bring back to the HSIC.  Mr. Moglin stated the window is short, March 15 to April 15 for that application.

Jason Perron:  No real updates but Mr. Perron did reach out to Cara Cartello to ask her Park & Rec Board Chair Jeanne Reed if there were any other projects other than the sun shade.

Diane Gale:    Board Evaluation & Appointment Process: Did anyone have a chance to review the handbook.  Jason Perron stated he had just the one, Diane Gale stated she didn’t get any and Jason will send it to her via email.  Diane Gale asked will the Board be sending her their edits back.  Mr. Stinehart stated that the board can send to Nadine and we will make sure they get to Diane Gale.  Diane Gale had a followup with Ben Coyle
Park & Recreation/Council on Aging department restructure options:

Police Chief internal recruitment process:  

HSIC Inter Municipal Agreement for Westfield Gas & Electric as our Internet provider:

Marijuana Dispensary:

Hunting Bylaw:  

Land License:   

· No change since last meeting.

61A, 61B: 

· Diane Gale will talk to Attorney Coyle on the status.
Town Administrator recruitment panel and Job Description:

Other Old Business:

Karl Stinehart:  

Diane Gale: 

Doug Moglin: 

· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote- Unanimously) to go into Executive Session at 6:55 p.m. and not to reconvene.  

Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes.

Respectfully submitted,

Lisa A. Anderson
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